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Kearsarge Regional School Board

Minutes of the Public Meeting

Kearsarge Regional School District

September 10, 2020
Open to Public – MASKS required - Zoom address below for remote attendance
NOTICE: Some Board members may be attending remotely to establish a quorum, Per Governor Sununu Emergency Order12: Temporary modification of public access to meetings under RSA 91-A.
	I.      Call to Order
	The Chair called the meeting to order at 6:31pm.

	II.     Pledge of Allegiance
	The Assistant Superintendent led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

	III.   Roll Call
	Present:  Ken Bartholomew, Emma Bates, Art Bobruff, Emilio Cancio-Bello, Bebe Casey, Ben Cushing, Eric Gregoire, Alison Mastin, Dick Wright; Beth Perkins (KREA Representative); Nina Spinney (Student Representative)
Absent:  Katie Nowicki (Student Representative)

MBC Present:  Richard Anderson, Jim Bibbo, Brian Dumais, Robert Hemenway, Thomas Schaumberg, Bob DeFelice, Luke Gorman, David Bates, Peter Anderson

The Chair stated the agenda order would be changed this evening to accommodate budget presentations.

	PUBLIC HEARING
	                                              Public Hearing

The Chair opening the hearing.  It was posted as required by law.

Appropriation for Unanticipated Funds – as required per NH RSA 198:20-b, III, the Kearsarge Regional School Board shall conduct a hearing regarding unanticipated revenue from the Bottinger Scholarship Fund of $9,343.82.

Mr. LeBoeuf explained the purpose of the fund.

There was no public comment.

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the revenue from the Bottinger Fund as presented.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

	IV.   Approval of 

         Minutes
	[Approval of the minutes was done by a joint vote of the Board and MBC as it was a joint meeting.] Mr. Cushing made the motion to approve the Minutes of September 3, 2020 as corrected.  Mr. Gorman seconded.  The motion carried unanimously. 

	V.  Reports of 

  Administration
	Discussion Out of Order: [Reports of Administration heard after the Budget Presentations and Committee Reports.]
Chair:  No report. 
Superintendent:  The Superintendent reported it was a very successful start to the school year.  There was a lot of engagement and teachers are embracing the instruction model at school and at home.  As time goes by, they are becoming more proficient applying the models. He felt it encouraging to walk through the schools and see everyone working intently.  
Mr. Feneberg wished to commend the bus company for their efforts to pull together the routes in the last few weeks of August.  To work from buses that held seventy-four students, which can only now hold twenty-four, is close to phenomenal.   Parents were very understanding of the two buses that did not run on the first day.  Within a week the bus company was able to remediate the most significant problems.  The district has also worked with Concord to ensure that CRTC students have transportation.   The bus company is also working hard to constantly disinfect buses.  In conversation with principals today, everybody is working together to make sure things are safe.  
Mr. Feneberg presented an enrollment update: two additional students will physically attend school, two have moved from school to remote, three homeschoolers have now become remote learners, and three students returned from remote to buildings.  The Superintendent wished to stress that it may not always be possible to return from remote to school; there may not be room.  Currently we have 1,732 students enrolled in the district plus preschool.   

Assistant Superintendent:  Mr. Bessette reported the Title IIA and Title IV grants are finished and the district can expect about $130,000 for professional development for the district.  Some funds will be used for curriculum-based learning, and then preparing teachers for remote learning strategies and skills.  
Business Administrator:  Mr. LeBoeuf reported that six out of seven towns are stable with no change in tax revenue.  One town is slightly less than normal.
Staff Representative Report:  No report.
Discussion Out of Order: [Heard prior to Budget Presentations and after Approval of Minutes.]
Student Representative Report:  Ms. Spinney reported nothing has changed much from last week.  They are reviewing safety regulations and now moving forward with classes.  Student Council is looking for alternatives to Homecoming.  They are also working on donating school supplies.  Everyone is enjoying being back.  Ms. Nowicki was unable to attend. 

	VI.     Public Comment
	Mr. DeFelice stated towns reported they won’t see a huge influx, but they are waiting until December.  [Clerk not able to hear to completely transcribe due to connectivity issues.]
Comment from Mr. Bartholomew not audible.

	VII.    New Business                  
	Discussion Out of Order:   

A.  2021-2022 Budget Presentations:
1.  Facilities: The Superintendent presented.  He pointed out budget lines for COVID Contracted Services in the amount of $78,001.00.
[Mr.  Schaumberg left the meeting temporarily at 6:58pm.]
The district will realize an approximate $48,000 savings as a result of purchasing our own plow trucks in about one year to eighteen months.  Mr. Feneberg briefly addressed the electrical budget noting it is about the same.  Capital Improvements were addressed.  The Bradford Elementary budget decreased due to the hold on preschool.  Simonds School increases reflect costs for repairs to the fire escape and window egress.  It was affirmed that the fire marshal is fine with current status this year; he wants it done for next year understanding the extraordinary circumstances we face this year.  It does not pose a danger to students or adults.  Mr. Bates asked about converting the third floor to office space if possible; Mr. Feneberg will research this and get back to him.  Mr. Cancio-Bello stated it was explored several years ago; however, the assessment at the time was it would be very expensive, perhaps unsafe and not feasible.  There is a slight decrease in the New London Elementary budget as the sound system is part of this current budget.  Sutton Central represents upgrades to   Title I, nurse and staff rooms.  At the middle school, there is an increase for interior upkeep, painting and a request for a snack shack (no water or cleaning facilities).  At the high school, there are significant savings removing costs of the ‘L’ wing engineering costs.  It is in the current year’s budget.  The KLC reflects asbestos removal in closets as well as stage renovation for year two.  There is $25,000 added for COVID equipment if needed.  A COVID supply line was also added.  Facilities reflect a total decrease of about $63,000.  

Mr. Dumais asked about water treatment issues.  Has the School Board made a public announcement?  He expressed his interest in aplan moving forward.  Mr. Cancio-Bello stated surrounding properties are being tested.  Since we are no longer using the products, it will flush out.  Mr. Dumais asked about protocol for hazardous materials being introduced to school grounds.  He didn’t want to have this problem again.  Mr. Feneberg responded, noting it is difficult to anticipate.  Cleaning agents in buildings have been reviewed and are used safely.  Fertilizer products will be examined more carefully.  Mr. Bartholomew also noted a product with low levels of toxins can concentrate in the water supply over several years, which was unknown.  [Internet connectivity issues]
Mr. Richard Anderson asked for clarification for the $84,000 at Simonds.  And in regard to safety issues, is Mr. Feneberg comfortable, and are there any outstanding issues that need to be addressed sooner than later? 

There was continued discussion regarding the age of Simonds and repairs that may need to be done.  [Internet connectivity issues.]  There was discussion about repairs to the subfloor. Mr. DeFelice also addressed other issues; he noted that many improvement have been made in other areas with surplus funds, so why can’t we do the same for these repairs? Mr. Lanier stated he had fixed the railings at the fire escape, but he believes there needs to be a metal structure, not wood as currently exists.  Mr. Bartholomew stated he would like to see a more formal report from Mr. Fleury.  Although Mr. Fleury is out on leave, both Mr. Lanier and the Superintendent stated they would find out more details about the issues at Simonds.  

Mr. Gorman expressed concern about the $200,000 set aside for COVID.  Mr. Feneberg stated he I s comfortable with this figure as there are emergency funds in trusts that could be used if in dire straits.  The Board can also retain surplus funds if needed.  

Mr. Feneberg addressed Mr. Dumais’ question regarding the renovation of the KLC.  Mr. Feneberg pointed out the big jump happened from the 19-20 fiscal year.  The reduction in that line was happening in the current year.  This is development for the 21-22 year.  There were cost overruns in the first phase and cost overruns with material costs and workforce.  Asbestos also needed to be removed.   Mr. Bates asked to a pass along that over the summer the quote of costs for retrofitting went down.   Mr. Feneberg stated Mr. Fluery has worked hard for grants and reimbursements to save taxpayers’ money. 
2.  Technology:  Ms. Turner reported.  The technology budget has been significantly impacted by COVID for devices and increased connectivity.  Ms. Turner wished to commend the technicians for all the hard work they have put in.  The Superintendent remarked that with limited staff, technology personnel are constantly working to maintain the infrastructure.  The number of machines they take care of compares with any mid-size company.  

Returning to the budget, there is an increase in contracted services due to COVID.   There is also an increase as a result of a necessary expanded Zoom license.  An add-on to PowerSchool to generate online registrations and additions for special education services have also impacted the budget.  Ms. Turner reviewed additional software purchases and equipment necessary for remote learning.  Ms. Mastin asked about the different apps the district is allowed to use.  The data privacy law is still in play, however, the state has relaxed their requirements.  The district is making sure their data privacy is vetted.  Facebook or Instagram will not be used.  Mr. Bates asked about retired equipment.  Mr. Bartholomew noted there is a Board policy, but basically they first try to sell, then donate, then give to local citizens, then dispose.   
1. Special Education: Mr. Elliott began the presentation reviewing the enrollments in and out of district.  Mr. Feneberg stated Mr. Elliott has put programs in place to keep students in district and has built programs to cover most needs we face.  Mr. Elliott reviewed sections of the budget to include: wages, fringe, out-of-district and operations.  The overall increase is approximately 2%.  
Behavior issues, although not related to special education specifically, were briefly discussed.  

Mr. Feneberg mentioned the idea of a north and south preschool should be on the radar.  It is difficult for parents to travel north when they live in the Bradford or Warner area.  It is a priority after COVID, perhaps in the 2022-2023 budget.  

Mr. Gorman asked if the district needed interventionists for the next year. Mr. Feneberg stated there is an awareness and the first few weeks this year was not strong on academics but rather social emotional status.  We do have social workers, counselors, LADAC, school psychologists as well as work being done with school climate and culture to address student needs.  Mr. Gorman asked about a lag in learning because of COVID.  Mr. Feneberg felt it was not as much for social emotional, but rather STEM, STEAM, and vocational skills. 

   4. Federal, Food Service and SAU:  Mr. LeBoeuf presented the Food Service budget reviewing changes line by line.  Almost all is reimbursed through federal funds and student purchases.  
Mr. LeBoeuf reviewed the Federal/State proposed budget.  This includes Title I, which is all funded by federal and state dollars.
Mr. LeBoeuf reviewed the SAU budget highlighting areas in the operating budget.  The total budget has decreased .01%.

	VIII. Old Business                     
	A.  Propane Buses and Propane Tank Installations: Discussion regarding the propane tank installation was revisited.  There was a Transportation Committee meeting today to bring more information into the discussion.
An STA representative gave a presentation on Propane Autogas vehicles.  There are about 20% of vehicles in the nation fitted with propane.  He stated there are about 600 vehicles in New Hampshire.  Six vehicles are being offered to the district.  They are very quiet.  Safety features include tanks that are 20x more puncture resistant, with a very high odorant level, multiple check valves, and emergency valves for safety to avoid release of gas.  There has never been a safety issue.  Propane buses have zero diesel particulates.  Annual costs per vehicle were also presented.  
Mr. Cancio-Bello reviewed the prices for propane fuel.   Grant opportunities were discussed.  [Interrupted connectivity]  Mr. Cushing questioned if it was a good time to move forward.  He also questioned power of the vehicle with our terrain.  The representative assured him that they would perform just as well.  
[Mr. Bibbo left the meeting at approximately 8:30pm.]

Dr. Bobruff stated he did some research.  He is not comfortable with the tank and questions why we can’t do this as a trial and buy the tank after if we want to go ahead with it.  If we purchase the tank, then decide against the use of propane, we have a tank with no use for it.
Mr. Wright felt overall it is a good idea, but he questioned if the district would be committed to transforming the entire fleet.  If we are committed to that, is the tank able to supply the entire fleet? Will we need to purchase additional tanks?   He thought it would be better to consider a trial, and if successful, sell it to the public and then leave it for the voters to decide.  He was not in favor of the tank purchase at this time.    

Mr. Cancio-Bello stated the tank proposed will provide 30-40 buses.  He explained how we would introduce them to the fleet as we move forward.  He reiterated the amount of pollution diesel buses create.  This is a good way to address this problem and he doesn’t see a reason to delay.  Dead River sees the value and that’s why they are providing the pump.  Mr. Cancio-Bello felt we should take advantage of this opportunity.  

The purchase price of the buses were discussed.  They would be 10-15% more expensive than a typical bus.  

Mr. Gorman felt it was a small maneuver to start to address pollutants and is a good example to our students.  

Mr. Dumais stated two members of the MBC had questions of safety, some didn’t like it at all, and others felt it was rushed.  He felt it should be delayed.  [Feedback interference.]  Mr. Dumais felt there are legitimate concerns about explosions.  More research needs to be done.  

The STA representative stated he can provide more safety information.  He stated they have been reliable and exceptionally safe.  Safety measures have worked and buses have been involved in thermal events with no explosions.  

Dr. Bobruff stated in his research there has been fires and explosions.  

Mr. Feneberg stated he is in favor of the proposal and it does set a good example for students.  

Ms. Casey is in support and would like to see a phased project plan which could include buying a tank and pump.  She also felt a trial would be better first.  
Mr.  Cancio-Bello stated the additional cost could be offset by the longevity of the life of the bus.  

Mr. Bates expressed concern fueling the buses in Warner and may present a problem for drivers to wait in line for fuel as well.  It was stated that diesel tanks takes ten minutes to refuel, propane twenty minutes.
Mr. DeFelice asked how many years these buses have been in service? The STA representative stated since the 1980s.  
Ms. Bates state she is in favor, stating Mr. Gorman and Mr. Bates made good points about a good choice for student health and the environment.  She asked if a district has ever tried the propane option and then returned to diesel; the representative stated not ever that he has known.
Mr. Richard Anderson felt, based on what he has heard, that he has a high confidence this will work with modest expenditure.  He wanted members to know that Mr. Bibbo was not in favor and is very concerned.      

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to proceed with the trial of propane buses and contract with Dead River Company to install a propane pump system and tank in an amount up to $30,000.  Ms. Bates seconded.
 
Ms. Casey made a motion to amend to separate Mr. Cancio-Bello’s motion, so that it was a motion to proceed with a trial of five to six propane buses and a separate motion to contract with Dead River Company to install a propane pump system and tank in an amount up to $30,000.  Ms. Mastin seconded.   There was additional discussion weighing pros and cons of the options. The motion to amend carried 5-0-3.
 
Although not able to vote on the Motions, the MBC provided an advisory vote: in favor, Mr. Hemenway, Mr. Anderson, Mr. Gorman, Mr. DeFelice and Mr. Bates; members not in favor, Mr. Bibbo and Mr. Dumais.  

Mr. Bartholomew stated there was a motion on the table to approve a trial of five to six buses propane buses.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
 
After further discussion concerning the need to either install a propane pump at the bus depot or have buses travel to refill at an existing Rhymes propane pump station at Exit 9, the motion to contract with Dead River Company to install a propane pump system and tank in an amount up to $30,000 failed 4-5-0.  Mr. Cancio-Bello, Mr. Bates. Mr. Bartholomew and Mr. Wright voted in favor.  Ms. Casey, Ms. Mastin, Dr. Bobruff and Mr. Cushing voted against.

It was suggested that if buses have to travel to Warner to refuel it may impact bus schedules and time for drivers.  

Mr. Cancio-Bello stated there could be another option to split the cost of $30,000 into three years. [Side discussions interrupted ability to record.]

	IX.    Committee Reports
	Facilities:  Mr. Feneberg reported.  Discussion took place about the STEAM wing at the high school.  He stated this has been a topic of interest for several years.  This is a hands-on element of instruction and learning.  He stated about 25% of our graduate population does not go on to further their education.  Students have had options to attend CRTC to get training and vocational skills.  There is not a lot of opportunity in KRSD.  Most vocational classes at the high school operate in rooms that are fifty years old.  Currently we offer culinary, woodworking, metal, band and robotics in this area.  He felt our charge is to excite students that may not have an academic track, and also provide exposure to students of new tasks and skills. It would be exciting to revamp student opportunities for cross-discipline including arts, math, science, vocational areas as well as provide opportunities to provide programming to enhance those courses that result in leaving high school with a leg up in the world of work.  Many jobs are available with design, robotics, communications, and manufacturing.  The Superintendent stated he has heard from our manufacturing partners that they can’t find enough people to fill open positions. He stated the renovation and addition of program space and facilities would start with visual arts, robotics, woodworking and metal.  The Facilities Committee will have ideas to bring to the Board as early as next week.  
Mr. Langille added that teachers are already experimenting with inquiry-education, and to look at a lot of colleges moving to this theme model.  It’s getting every student ready through integrated arts.  The vote in Facilities was to ask the Board to allow to present and get its opinion on how to proceed.  Mr. Feneberg strongly supports this concept as it addresses the needs of a significant number of students.  The detailed proposal will be sent to members in the near future.  

Mr. Gregoire commented that he is a product of Votech and would like to see more on how it will be integrated.  He is looking forward to hearing more. 
Mr. Feneberg stated this is not to replace CRTC, just serve as a local option.  CRTC will still offer opportunities such as automotive, pre-med and EMT careers.
There was consensus to put topic on the agenda.  

Mr. Cancio-Bello reminded members that the program of Tech Ed at the middle school is very successful.

[The Chair called a five-minute break.] 

	X.     Non-Public 

         Session
	Dr. Bobruff made the motion to enter Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3II (c) at approximately 9:50pm. Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried by roll call vote.   

	XI.     Return to Public

           Session
	Dr. Bobruff made the motion to return to Public Session at 10:08pm.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

	XII.   Adjourn
	Dr. Bobruff made the motion to return to adjourn at 10:08pm.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.


Respectfully submitted,

Leigh Ann Stone

Clerk, KRSD School Board
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